STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING AND

REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS
BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DATE:
January 9, 2013
TIME:  
9:30 a.m.
PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street



3rd Floor Conference Room



Baltimore, Maryland  21202 

PRESENT:
James Johnson, Chair


Fred Matusky
George Warren
Allen Clinedinst, III
Fontaine Smallwood
ABSENT:
Robert Gawne
STAFF PARTICIPATING:

Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner,






Occupational and Professional Licensing

John Papvasiliou, Executive Director

Steven Smitson, Executive Director





Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General

Patricia McCray, Administrative Officer

GUEST:



Dale Troll, Maryland State Pipe Trades Association
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman James Johnson called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors (“Board”) to order at 9:30 a.m.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members of the board reviewed the minutes of the September 12, 2012 board meeting and
MOTION I was made by Mr. Clinedinst, seconded by Mr. Matusky, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes.
INTRODUCTION OF EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner, introduced to the board Executive Director John Papavasiliou for the Occupational Boards.  Mr. Papavasiliou comes to Occupational and Professional licensing from the Department of Health and Mental Hygiene, where he was the Deputy Director for the Board of Physicians.  He brings with him significant regulatory experience. The Department is looking forward to working with him.

APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Staff submitted an oral report of reviewed applications during review meeting for periods covering October 10 through December 12, 2012.   The report is as follows and may be amended:  The Application Review Committee reports that there were a total of 45 applications received for review, 28 original apprentice applications, 5 renewal apprentice applications, 8 original apprentice and one journey applications referred for additional information, and two original journey applications referred for review for examination. 
MOTION II was made by Mr. Matusky, seconded by Mr. Clinedinst and unanimously carried to approve the Application Review Committee report without modification.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
The Complaint Committee submitted the following report covering September 13, 2012 through January 9, 2013: 57 complaints are open; 12 complaints received for review; 15 complaints for panel review, 13 complaints are recommended to be closed; 11 complaints are under investigation; 5 complaints are awaiting pre-charge review; and 1 complaint is in OAH.  

MOTION III was made by Mr. Matusky, seconded by Mr. Clinedinst and unanimously carried to accept the Complaint Committee report.
EXAM REPORT
The examination report for the month of November 2012 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	78
	38
	40
	49%


The examination report for the month of December 2012 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	63
	25
	38
	40%


OLD BUSINESS
Board Vacancies
Chairman Johnson expressed the importance of having a quorum for board meetings and has become dissatisfied with the time it takes to fill vacant positions.  Executive Director Papavasiliou asked if Chairman Johnson has the names of individuals submitted for consideration of appointment.  Larry Schuyler, Inspector for Talbot County, has interest in an appointment to one of the vacancies on the board.  Mr. Clinedinst asked if a letter could be forwarded to Mr. Schuyler’s superiors supporting his interest and to include mention of how instrumental his input was in finalizing review of the 2012 International Mechanical Code (IMC).  Chairman Johnson explained that even with submitting supporting interest of those who seek appointment to the board, the ultimate decision is the appointment committee’s.  Counsel Kinstler explained that a letter of encouragement would be appropriate and adding a thank you for his, Mr. Schuyler’s assistance with the code.  This board has not met for three months and seat vacancies present a difficult situation when current members are not available to attend the scheduled meetings. This is because there are not enough members appointed to the board.

Deputy Commissioner Vorgetts spoke with former Commissioner Harry Loleas and in speaking with the appointment committee about a more successful route in obtaining names of those interested in becoming a board member.  A list should be generated that would provide names of those who have shown an interest in becoming a member, and those names forwarded to the appointment committee accompanied by letters as a reminder that would push the effort to fill vacancies.  Currently there are three (3) vacant seats for this board of which two (2) seats are for at-large members.  Board members asked if there could be a chart available to keep track of dates of initial appointment to board and term. Executive Director Papavasiliou will create a grid that will list the name of board members, geographical area they represent, and the date of initial appointment to the board.
North American Trade School
Mr. Clinedinst, board member, was assigned to review the curriculum submitted by North American Trade School for consideration of board approval.  Mr. Clinedinst also toured North American’s facility.  Motion I made by Clinedinst, seconded by Mr. Matusky and unanimously carried to grant North American Trade School credit of nine (9) months toward the required three (3) years for approval to sit for the journeyman examination.

Publication of 2012 IMC Adoption
The deadline was met for submission of the 2012 International Mechanical Code (IMC), thanks to Mr. Smitson and Mr. Vorgetts personally delivering it to the repository.  The code should be in publication by late January or early February.  Comments should start being received by late April and final adoption should take place in May.  This will be an agenda item for the May 8th meeting.  Counsel Kinstler recommended that the board not adopt the current International Residential Code (IRC).
Mr. Warren informed the board that the 2015 IMC will be printed within the next year and the board should get a head start in receiving it for review.  It needs to be standardized that all counties follow the State Board’s adoption of the current HVACR code.
Board members are requesting that Executive Director Papavasiliou assist them in getting the adoption of the code standardized.  Counsel asked board member Mr. Warren to inform the board when the code is available for an earlier review. Mr. Matusky asked that when reviewing the newer edition of the code to make certain that the former list of the last reviewed IMC be used to compare the changes.  Mr. Matusky and Mr. Warren suggested that by standardizing the code it would help the counties in following requirements.
NEW BUSINESS
Prince Georges County Community College Curriculum
Mr. Clinedinst, Board member, is reviewing the curriculum presented during the 2003 Board meeting.  Prince George’s County Community College has requested approval of its HVACR curriculum for credit toward the journey license examination.  Mr. Clinedinst will review the curriculum to determine whether the Board should consider an extension of credit for a student completing the program to qualify for credit toward the journey license examination.
CORRESPONDENCE

Dean Kendall, Maryland Higher Education Commission-email
Mr. Kendall sent an email to the Board questioning its authority to approve curricula submitted by individual schools that offer HVACR classroom training.  Mr. Loleas is familiar with Mr. Dean and in his response to the email forwarded to the board informed him that the Board determines which schools’ curriculum meets some of the required toward the journey license examination and grants credit based on the course syllabi, text books facility and credentials of class instructors.
License requirement for Servicing and Installation of Boilers and Gas Pipe Connection
An email from licensee Damian Haygood was received making inquiry about what the licensing requirements are for Hydronic Heating and what services can be provided as it relates to boilers.  Boilers are considered mainly for heating and would not fall within the requirements for plumbing as suggested by Mr. Haygood.  In accordance with Annotated Code of Maryland §9A-103 (7) “an individual possessing a master plumber’s license issued by the State, Baltimore, County, or the Washington Suburban Sanitary Commission when providing heating, ventilation, air-conditioning, or refrigeration services on hydronic systems;” It was suggested that Executive Director Papavasiliou push for a meeting with the Plumbing Board to present the HVACR Board’s position to discuss this matter.  Additionally, the oversight of boilers falls under the authority of the Stationary Engineers Board. 
Gas Pipe Connection
An email was received from Joseph Engel making inquiry why master HVACR contractor is licensed to install gas furnace but not licensed to connect gas pipe.  
Mr. Matusky and Mr. Warren have been appointed to the committee that will meet with the Plumbing Board separately from the Plumbing Board meeting date to discuss what a plumber is allowed to perform.

Counsel Kinstler will prepare a letter for the Director’s signature requesting for a joint meeting of members from each board making up a review committee that will address these two inquiries.
COUNSEL'S REPORT

None.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
None
Adjournment

MOTION IV made by Mr. Clinedinst seconded by Mr. Matusky and unanimously carried to adjourn.  There being no further business meeting was adjourned at 11:30 a.m.

         



Approved without corrections

           

            
Approved with corrections

James Johnson, Chairman
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